






August 25, 2020

837 Maddison Street
Victoria, BC
V8S 4C3

Dear Fairfield/Gonzales Community Association Land Use Committee (CALUC)

Re: 801 Bank Street, Gonzales Neighbourhood

We are deeply disappointed that after being denied at the Board of Variance (Appeal #00846) Glenlyon
Norfolk School has opted to apply for a Delegated Development Permit for the same project. In their
letter to neighbours regarding this application they make mention of the rigorous Ministry of

Health and Safety and we suggest subtly imply portables are a specifically
supported Ministry response to COVID. However, the Ministry states they are investing $45.6 million to
implement new health & safety measures that include additional staff and staff time for cleaning, hand
hygiene, cleaning supplies, reusable face masks and remote learning, and funding for independent
schools. It further states the provincial health order on mass gathering does not apply to schools. They
do not mention portables or prefabricated gym tents. Further, although far more students are impacted
by COVID in SD61 than at GNS, the SD61 response does NOT include portables or prefabricated
structures. This application does not support our community the majority of GNS students/families do
not have a Fairfield/Gonzales address, and many do not have a Victoria address. Ignoring the Board of
Variance decision to support private enterprise at the expense of community is unforgivable.

As per our letter to the Board of Variance:

We have lived directly opposite GNS at 837 Maddison Street for nearly 30 years and are one of the few
immediately adjacent neighbours that have been here that long. Over that time we have seen a lot of
change on the GNS property, been part of heated neighbourhood conversations about potential and
real school expansion and parking issues, and have been, too often to ignore, negatively impacted by
GNS parents parking in spaces. We have been frequently (it seems annually) told by the
school that they have no plans to expand most recently, last month. And yet here we are. Again.

Please find our concerns outlined below. FYI, as an architect with specific school expertise, and a
landscape architect primarily working in development, we feel we have a better than average
understanding of the situation.

 Green Space. When you look at the aerial view of the campus (attached) you can immediately
see that site put forth for development is the last remnant of green space available. The sports
field is artificial turf and what is shown on the plan as a green patch east of the
Brooks Building and the School Store is actually a wood chip playground. When you consider
the urban heat island this campus creates, that remaining green space is critically important,
especially given there are no cool or green roofs just extensive hard surface amid a traditional



residential neighbourhood. I suggest you check out https://www.nrpa.org/parks recreation
magazine/2019/may/synthetic sports fields and the heat island effect/ or
https://www.urbanheatislands.com/synthetic fields (quick summary: Synthetic play fields are
currently a big matter of concern. They appear among the hottest places in the city.)

 Over the past 2 decades there have been many neighbourhood led initiatives to
increase ecological value and biodiversity in the immediate Maddison/Gonzales
neighbourhood.

 As Margaret parents we were successful in obtaining a grant to plant a
dozen large trees in Pemberton Park.

 Other neighbours created Grove, Wilmer Green and pollinator
gardens in the 900 block of Maddison, and petitioned the City to extend the
Brighton greenway from Oak Bay to Richmond Ave.

 The City has just approved a plan to increase presence as a greenway (first
identified as one in the 2003 Greenways Plan) and improve the cycling network in the
immediate neighbourhood as well as south into Fairfield. We note that 1 of the 3
primary Greenways goals is to restore native, aquatic, and cultural habitats.

 In response to the plan our neighbours have prepared a neighbourhood
grant application to further enhance Maddison as a greenway.

 All this is to say people who live in the neighbourhood are working together to adapt to
climate change and create a better environment for our families and the future,
whereas, in comparison, there is seemingly no ecological sensitivity coming from the
campus, nor any real concern for their impact on our neighbourhood scale and sense of
community. As you know, GNS is a private school that is not attended by many families
in the immediate neighbourhood. And school populations are declining in Victoria.

 Schools & COVID
 There have been no directives from the Ministry of Education regarding a required
increase in classroom space for BC schools and it seems, therefore, that request is
an anomaly and indicative of privilege rather than necessity.

 The gym tent is out of context architecturally.
 At a class size of 25, six additional classrooms can potentially increase the school
capacity by 150 students post Covid (if not before). We have no reason to expect the
portables and gym tent would be removed once a vaccine is available. The potentially
increased school population raises a serious concern around increased traffic and other
infrastructure demand.

 If you do support the application we ask that the modular classrooms and gym tent be
allowed to stay for a maximum of two years and that the space be maintained in a
natural and biodiverse state in perpetuity upon their removal.

 OCP
 Space Pg. 39. Public facilities, Institutions, Parks & Open Space (GNS
shows up as an on the relevant map)

 Built Form: prominently sited in a landscaped open space with a density where
total floor space ratio ranges up to 0.5:1



 The campus is already well beyond acceptable site coverage (remember
the turf field is the ecological equivalent of a parking lot), and the
relaxations requested under Schedule F, especially under Sections 2a
and 3a, are simply not supportable.

 Environment: Pg. 84
 3 of 6 are applicable to this application, and of increased
importance given the lack of natural green space versus built area on the site. 1)
Integrate environmental considerations into planning and design at a variety of
scales. 2) Enhance the urban forest to support a wide range of ecological and
community benefits. 3) Help citizens develop an ethic of environmental
stewardship and responsibility.

Thank you for considering our comments.

Kind regards,
Bev + Rod Windjack








































